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Carpet Bowls Club

We guess like most of you we are looking forward to participating in some of our regular pastimes very
soon and this includes playing Carpet Bowls.
We are making some changes to our bowls sessions.  The Bowls Club will now be meeting on 

  We will be adhering to Government, Bowls Association and Village
Hall Association guidance regarding Covid-19 safe regulations.  This will include distancing and
sanitisation amongst others.
Our new meeting times will be as follows: -

After having spent most of the last 15 months in lockdown in and around our homes now is the time to try
something new and meet new people.  Come along to the Village Hall and give bowls a try.  All equipment
is provided, and tuition will be given.
 Please ring either Gordon on 01245 231406 or Yvonne on 01245 440189 first to make sure we will be
at the hall when you intend joining us.

See you soon!

Owing to the extension of the Government COVID19 restrictions this meeting has
been postponed until further notice. The *revised date will be advised as soon as

possible.

In Memorium

We have been informed of the death of one of the Chignals oldest parishioners. James Redman was 102,
when he died at the Lawns  Nursing Home on 7th June. It is hoped that we can publish a tribute to James
and his life in the next publication. Personally, I remember James or, Jim as he was known, attending
garden club meetings. I was always struck by his knowledge of plants, the Chignals and the countryside.
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The Chignals Parish Bird Feeder Study

As part of the parish wildlife survey that was completed early this year, we looked at what
birds visited garden feeders.  We had eight households who helped us out in this study and
got a variety of birds visited the gardens.
There were big differences as to which birds visited which garden, even though the gardens
seem to be similar.
We would like to understand why there is such a difference and would like you help by
extending the survey to the whole of the parish.

To study the birds, we would position a small trail camera in front of the garden feeders to
photograph the different birds as they visit.

The camera would only be in place for 2 to 3 days and we will let you know what we see, how
it compares to other gardens and send you pictures of the birds if you want.

If you would like to help, please contact me via chignalnestbox@aol.com.  You do not need to
do anything regarding the setting up the cameras etc., but you need to be feeding the birds
during the summer.

Thanks for your help, Jon Lewis
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North Melbourne Library

Come and visit North Melbourne Library where we have a wide range of books to
loan, DVD’s, spoken word, reference titles, and a photocopier.  Connect to the
Internet on our Public Network computer. This service should be pre booked and
has use of a scanner and printing facilities, or use our Wi-Fi enabling you to connect
with your own laptop, tablet or smart phone.

Visit www.essex.gov.uk/libraries for any information or phone 03330 132682

Tuesdays 9.00-5.30pm
 Fridays     9.00-7.00pm

 Saturdays 9.00-5.00pm

Although a lot of our normal meetings and children’s sessions are still closed due to
covid restrictions, we are hoping to go ahead with our Summer Reading Challenge
for children of all ages which will start from July 10th, 2021.

Women’s Institute
Our last meeting was held in March 2020 and shortly after that it became apparent that we would not be
able to meet again for quite some time.

The Committee took the decision to publish a monthly newsletter to maintain contact with our members.
One of our members, Gloria Nichols, took on the role of Editor and every month produced a ten page
newsletter containing information from the National and County Federations as well as letters and articles
from our members.

Many members have written to say how much they looked forward to receiving the newsletter as it helped
to lift their spirits during these difficult times.

We are currently planning an informal outdoor gathering for our members in July and, Government
guidelines permitting, we hope to resume meetings in the Village Hall in August. Details of future meetings
will be posted on the notice board in the Village Hall, our meetings are usually held on the first Thursday of
the month, 2 p.m. for a 2-30 start, visitors are always welcome.

Wendy Steele.

www.essex.gov.uk/libraries
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Chignals Wine Discovery

Maybe with a nod to International Women’s Day (which fell a few days before
the March wine group evening), but definitely with a hint of nostalgia for past
holidays, three of the ladies joined forces to present wines from places they’d
enjoyed visiting.

Accompanying the notes about the wines sent out in advance, were recipes for
people to prepare for eating at home whilst tasting the wines.

So for a starter, the proposed paired dish was a Jamie Oliver sticky onion tart
with salad and the wine was a Chenin Blanc from South Africa.  It was also
suggested that this would accompany goats’ cheese well for people who
wanted to focus on wine and cheese combinations.

The main course was accompanied by a Sardinian wine made from the
Cannonau grape, which is the local name for the Grenache.  Roughly one
bottle in five of Sardinian wine is Cannonau so if you’ve been there, you’ve
probably sampled it.  A baked mushroom risotto was the main dish with the
option of pecorino cheese.

The most popular wine of the evening was a dessert wine from Australia – De
Bortoli Botrytis Semillon 2016 which was universally enjoyed.  Some
participants had made a chocolate mousse to go with it and others tasted it
with blue cheese or Brie.

Many thanks to Sue, Lynn and Sandra for all their research and to Joan for the
home grown bay leaves supplied for the tart recipe!
We are hoping to be off Zoom and back in the village hall for the September
meeting.

Sue Davies
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From the County Council

After 16 years of being the County Cllr for Broomfield and Writtle, John Aldridge has retired. I would
like to thank John for his dedicated service over that time. I was fortunate to be elected in his place
on the 6th May 2021. I have a history of addressing ECC issues and now I can deal with them from the
inside as a County Cllr.

My background includes being a Parish Cllr for the last 20 years and I am also a City Cllr for
Broomfield and the Walthams. The Broomfield and Writtle County Council division is physically large
and covers a number of rural parish areas, namely Writtle, Broomfield, Great Waltham, Little
Waltham, Great and Little Leighs, Chignal, Good Easter, Highwood, Pleshey, Roxwell, Mashbury and
the new developments in Broomfield, Little Waltham and Chignal. I intend to join the many Parish
Council meetings when I can, and have already started. I am a great believer in Parish Councils and
their knowledge of the local issues. Like John, I will continue to send information on ECC initiatives
and issues to future editions of your parish magazine.

If you have problems about County Council issues, such as highways, flooding, overgrown verges,
public rights of way, fly tipping etc, I would encourage you to report them, in the first instance, on the
ECC website, https://www.essexhighways.org/tell-us

If you need to contact me, email me on cllr.mike.steel@essex.gov.uk



“Sid” The Chignal Swan
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The Chignal Swan
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Photos from the Orchard

Cowslips or peggles as they are
known in Essex

Viola Hirta - “Hairy Violet” a new
colonizer of the orchard -
discovered this spring

Plum Blossom
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Gardening Club

Sadly all club activities in the Village Hall are still currently on hold due to the Coronavirus restrictions, but as
some restrictions have been eased, we have now been able to organise our first summer visit to Fudlers Hall,
Fox Road, Mashbury, CM1 4TJ on Wednesday 14th July at 2 p.m.  The price is £8 person to include tea and
cake.
As the Village Fete was cancelled, the club held a plant sale on the playing field on 29th - 30th May
Thanks to all those that helped with set up and take down, donated plants and also rehomed some plants.
The sale raised £185, of which the Club Committee agreed to split as follows:

 £50 to the Chignals Community Orchard
 £50 to the Gorkha Development Scheme (a charity that supports rural communities in Nepal

and who donated some of the plants to the sale. For further information see
http://www.nepal.co.uk/).

 £85 towards Gardening Club funds.
If you are new to the Village or may be considering joining the club once restrictions ease, we normally meet
at the Village Hall in Chignal St James at 7.30pm on the 3rd Wednesday of each month from October to
November and January to April for interesting talks on a wide variety of topics.

We also organise four garden visits during the summer months (May to September) and the plant stall at the
annual Village Fete in June. We are a very friendly club and welcome new members. You don’t need to be an
expert to enjoy the varied talks, demonstrations and visits.

Notes from the Editor

As I collated articles for this edition of the Chignal News – the first one to be printed in over a year, I was
struck once again by the number of people that are active in our community, how much you care about both
the people and the flora and fauna that inhabit our parish.

The need for all of us to take an active role in trying to improve our environment was the subject of the service
at St Nicholas’ Church on what we could do as Christians to try to make an impact in reducing climate
change. Similar services were held across the country.

In November 2021, the UK government will chair the COP26 United Nations summit on    climate change in
Glasgow, which will be the most significant climate event for years. All the countries will be asked to make
big reductions in their carbon emissions, and it is vital for the world’s future that they do. St Nicholas’ is
joining with other UK churches in a “Make COP26 Count” programme, which will highlight the churches’ own
commitment to climate action, and we will be urging the government to give it top priority.

As Chair of Chignals parish council, Lynn Ballard, told the congregation, what our parish is already doing, this
included the Orchard with its wildflower meadows and over 70 heritage trees, which encourage and support
wildlife. Trees and wildflowers have also been planted around the parish and more recently in the Little
Hollows development. As individuals we all need to try to make a difference; for example, using our cars less,
recycling, especially clothes and buying less new clothes  We also need to involve the young, as they are
often very passionate about the impact adults are having on their future planet. If we start now, we can all
make a difference!



Chignals & Mashbury Village Hall
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Reverend Diana Garfield (on right)



Revd - Diana Garfield Introduces Herself

It is an honour and privilege to be called to serve as your new Associate Priest in the parish of Chignals with
Mashbury. I already feel quite at home here as I know the parish well having assisted with worship at St
Nicholas from time to time as both Reader and Priest over the last 20 years. I also live close to the parish
boundary in Pickwick Avenue in Newland Springs and walk my dog daily around the fields and footpaths
of the parish.
I was ordained in September 2017 after many years as a Reader and served my curacy at St Mary’s
Broomfield. As well as serving here I continue to work as an Associate Priest in Broomfield and I hope that
we can build relationships between the two parishes to our mutual benefit.

I am what is known as an SSM (Self-supporting minister) and I have committed to giving pastoral support
in the parish one half day a week and leading worship in church. We will continue with our monthly services
in St Nicholas’ church on the third Sunday of each month at 11 am, and I hope to be able to offer other less
formal opportunities for worship in our church as we go forward. I will also try to attend some village
meetings and functions and hopefully get to know all of you in the coming months.
A little about my life outside church – I retired from working as a librarian at Anglia Ruskin University in
2012. In that year I also received my doctorate for research about the self-identity issues faced by
Christians working in a secular workplace. Do ask me about this if you want to know more but be prepared
for a long conversation!

I am blessed with a lovely family – 3 grown up sons - one in France, one in Sussex and one currently in
Chelmsford. I also have 2 beautiful granddaughters in Sussex, aged 3 years and 6 months, whom I try to
see as much as possible.

I am looking forward very much to working with you all to discover what God has in store for us here in the
next year. My contact details are below. Do email or phone if you wish to speak to me. My most important
job here will be to pray for you all and I will be doing that every day. Usual rest day - Monday

Best wishes, Diana

Revd Dr Diana Garfield, 71 Pickwick Avenue, Chelmsford CM1 4UR
01245 443205 e-mail: dianagarfield@hotmail.com


